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2011 – 2012  NLPHA Executive 
President  -  Dr. Minnie Wasmeier  
President Elect - Vacant 
Past-President  -  Fay Matthews 
Treasurer  -  Pat Murray 
Secretary  -   Elizabeth Wright  
Newsletter Editor  -   Michelle Batterson 

 

Members at Large 
St. John’s- Ann Ryan  
Central- Bev White     
Western- Heather Taylor    
Eastern- Holly LeDrew         
Northern- Cora Foster    
Labrador- Sylvia Keefe   

 

Message from the NLPHA President 
The NLPHA is an active member of the Canadian Network of Public Health Associations and this year Co-chairs this national 
group with the Executive Director of the Canadian Public Health Association (CPHA).  The Network is currently focused on 
membership issues such as provision of services to members, membership fees, and recruitment and retention of new 
members. In addition, we participate on the Public Health Knowledge Translation Network, which is identifying ways to keep 
public health practitioners current on public health issues.  
 
NLPHA has had representation on the Provincial Wellness Council since its creation. The Council is an item on our monthly 
agenda to keep members informed of its activities. Rosemarie Goodyear has been our longstanding representative on Council. 
She resigned from this position in the past year and will be replaced by Fay Matthews. On behalf of NLPHA I wish to thank 
Rosemarie for all of her work on our behalf.   
 
 

This has been a very important time for us as we renewed our Strategic Plan. Seventeen (17) members met on April 11, 2011 at 
the Association of Registered Nurses of Newfoundland and Labrador (ARNNL) Building in St. John's to set strategic directions 
for our association for 2011-2014. The Planning Day provided a great networking opportunity and time for friends and 
colleagues to renew acquaintances. In addition, Lynn Power provided a tour of the historical ARNNL Building and entertained 
members with its history. Membership has since adopted our Strategic Plan. So the work has only just begun. 
  

NLPHA is currently finalizing a position paper on Informed Decision Making on Infant Feeding based on a report developed 
by the Ontario Public Health Association and has just adopted a position paper on Cosmetic Use of Pesticides. Further 
development of position papers may occur in the next year as NLPHA follows up on issues identified during its Strategic 
Planning Day.  
   

The Newfoundland and Labrador Public Health Association (NLPHA) is in reality you, its members. We all want an effective 
vibrant association. To accomplish that we need to harness the unique knowledge and experience that each of us bring. 
Invitations will be coming out for member’s participation on committees/working groups. Please help us make our organization 
strong; participate. Our President Elect position is vacant just waiting for one of you to step forward. I look forward to working 
with all of you “to promote public health and to enhance and support public health capacity in Newfoundland and Labrador.”  
 

 

Best Wishes for a Happy, Healthy, Safe Summer… See you in the Fall 
 

Minnie Wasmeier 
 
 



 

NLPHA Members from around the province gather for Stategic Planning 
 

 
 
 

 

 
 
 

 
 
 

  

 
 
 

 
 
 
 

 

 

L-R Front: Gerri Thompson, Elizabeth Wright, Cathy Donovan, Glendora Boland, Sylvia Keefe, Fay Matthews. 
L-R Back: Pearl Herbert, Mary Basha, Pat Murray,  Ann Manning, Natalie Moody, Heather Taylor, Ann Ryan, Cora Foster, 

Atanu Sarkar, Lynn Power, Minnie Wasmeier. 
 
 

 
 

Provincial Wellness Council 
 
Fay Matthews has been appointed to represent the NLPHA on the Provincial Wellness Council. 
   
Sincere appreciation is expressed to Rosemarie Goodyear for her many years of hard work and dedication  -  A 
heartfelt Thank You from all of us. 
 
 
 
 
 

  



  

 

NLPHA Develops Position Papers 
The NLPHA has developed position papers on: 
 

1.  Cosmetic Use of Pesticides 
2.   Infant Feeding 

 
These papers are undergoing their final edits and 
a communications committee has been formed to 
bring back recommendations on the best ways to 
bring this forward. 

 

Safe Food Handling  

  
Health Canada in partnership with the Canadian Medical 
Association recently sent information on food safety to 
doctors across the country. They advised doctors “that 
adults age 60 and older, pregnant women and people 
with weakened immune systems are at increased risk of 
complications from foodborne illness”. Physicians, who 
are looked up to by the public “as a trusted source on 
matters of personal health”, were provided bilingual 
posters for display in their waiting rooms.   These posters 
would encourage at-risk patients to get information on-
line or to order the Safe Food Handling booklet 
appropriate for them.  
  
The free booklets, Safe Food Handling for Adults 60+, Safe 
Food Handling for Pregnant Women, and Safe Food 
Handling for People with Weakened Immune Systems, 
are available to the public through 
www.healthycanadians.gc.ca and by calling 1-800-
OCANADA. 

 
 

 
 

 

 
Public Health Agency of Canada 

 
 

 
 

      
Register today for the latest in public health 

advisories 

 
https://learn.bcit.ca/shared/self-reg/phac_selfreg.htm 
 

  

 
 

Meeting with the Department of Health 
 
 

 
 

 L–R  Ms. Fay Matthews, NLPHA Past President, 
Department of Health Deputy Minister – Mr. Bruce 
Cooper,  Ms. Tracy King, Assistant Deputy Minister,  
Dr. Minnie Wasmeier – NLPHA President. (Also 
attending and missing from the photo is Michelle 
Batterson) 

 

 
The NLPHA was given the opportunity to speak with the 
Deputy Minister of Health, Mr. Bruce Cooper and provide 
a focused synopsis on the initiatives and the direction 
that the NLPHA hopes to take.    
 
The meeting provided an excellent venue to show the 
Deputy Minister that we are all working together to 
produce the same end results… a healthier province by 
means of having pubic information readily accessible and 
available. 
 

 
 

           

 

http://www.healthycanadians.gc.ca/
https://learn.bcit.ca/shared/self-reg/phac_selfreg.htm


 

 
Doing What’s Right Because it’s the Right Thing to Do: Banning the Use of Cosmetic Pesticides  

 
What comes first the chicken or the egg?  Does it matter? This common 
question and its debatable implication can be twisted to help us 
understand the basis of another similar concept – the precautionary 
principle.  This principle challenges us to insist on proof of safety, rather 
than wait for absolute proof of harm.   For most health professionals the 
precautionary principle hit home during the SARS epidemic.  Enter 
today’s dilemma – the cosmetic use of pesticides; the use of chemicals to 
make your lawn look green and lush. We can all appreciate the beauty 
created by good landscaping and most of us know firsthand the sweat 
that can be required to achieve perfection.  But is this temporary beauty 

worth damaging your health?  
 
 

    The David Suzuki Foundation reports that over 6,000 Canadians suffer from acute 
pesticide poisonings every year. Nearly half of those are children under the age of six. 
These numbers only reflect the tip of the iceberg as many poisonings are misdiagnosed, 
unreported or surface as chronic poisonings due to the impact of cumulative exposure. 
Detection of chronic pesticide damage is difficult and often only apparent after many 
years.  Thus, people do not receive early warning signs that would allow them to 
protect themselves from the health risk in time. 

 
 
There are many studies linking a range of health problems to pesticide exposure 
including: neurological problems, brain and lung cancer, immune suppression, 
leukemia, Parkinson’s Disease, kidney damage, non-Hodgkin’s lymphoma and 
reproductive disorders including low sperm count and sterility (www.Sierriaclub.ca).   The risks to children are higher 
as their exposure to pesticides can be more intense because they often play in the grass and put their toys and hands 
into their mouths. Their developing organs and tissues are also more vulnerable to harm as their metabolic system 
does not process or excrete toxins the way adult systems do.  Children can even be exposed to pesticides in utero, 

when crucial physiological development starts.   
 

So, what’s more important? Did the chicken come before the egg? Does a green 
lawn trump one sprouting yellow dandelion?  What really matters is that health 
takes precedence in the debate over the cosmetic use of pesticides. The evidence to 
date certainly supports enactment of the precautionary principle.  The Association 
of Registered Nurses of Newfoundland and Labrador (ARNNL) has added its voice to 
the growing group of organizations and individuals who are calling upon the 
provincial government to ban the use of cosmetic pesticides.  

 

Submitted by Lynn Power RN, MN, Director of Policy & Practice, Association of Registered Nurses of Newfoundland & 
Labrador 

 
 

Save the Date - November 29 & 30th 
Conference – Building Health and Wellness in our Communities 

NLPHA  -  CIPHI 
 

  

  

http://www.sierriaclub/


 

 
Tips to help keep you in the garden. . .   

             Submission by Newfoundland and Labrador Chiropractic Association 
 

No one digs back pain… learn how to reduce the risks!  Gardening and yard 
work are great ways to exercise while enjoying the great summer weather, but 
one must use caution to help prevent unwanted injuries.  By following a few 
simple steps you can help avoid the risks of developing sore joints and muscles 
as well as that nagging back and neck pain. 
 

  As with any form of activity, in order to prevent injury, warm-up    
            exercises will help prepare you  for a day in the garden. 

 When lifting, remember to use your legs… Not your Back!  Hold the load close to your  body to     
             help prevent back strain. 

  Watch you footing on wet grass or loose gravel… Walk with care – Don’t Fall! 

  Do not bend from the waist… Squat or kneel when planting. Knee pads can help reduce the    
            stress to your knees when kneeling. 

  Be careful when moving pots or tubs and always ask for help with the heavy ones! 

  Take frequent breaks and rotate from job to job so that prolonged strain is not placed on your  
            knees or back. 

  Stay well hydrated.  Water and fruit juices work best! 

  Use a wheelbarrow for heavier items, but be careful not to overload it.  Consider a double- 
             wheeled one, it will support the weight better and takes away the added strain to your body  
             from the wobble effect. 

  Choose long handled tools to get the job done, they can reduce the stress on your back.  Keep  
             your shovel close to your body to reduce the stress to your back. Lift only small loads at a  
             time, and make more trips with lighter loads. 

  Don’t overdo it… Let the tools and equipment do the work where ever possible. 
 

Posters available upon request      
 
 

 
 
 
 

Last Word…  “Laugh for the Health of It” 
 

Humour therapy could one day be a part of preventive care. A good giggle helps you:  
 

¶ Scorch calories - Laughing for 10 to 15 minutes increases your heart rate by 10% to 
20%, which means you can burn an extra 10 to 40 calories a day. Over a year, that 
can add up to a four-pound weight loss. 

¶ Ease pain - In a UCLA study funded by Rx Laughter, a group that promotes research on the connection 
between humour and health, experts discovered that children tolerated pain better than usual when 
watching a funny program or video.  

¶ Stay healthy - Humour increases the production and effectiveness of natural killer cells that stomp out 
germs. These cells are elevated for at least 12 hours after just an hour of watching...Will Ferrell....  
 

Source: "The Comedy Cure," READER'S DIGEST, September 2007, p. 210. 
 

"Laughter is an instant vacation."    Milton Berle 
 

 


